CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – 

SPECIAL MEETING

THURSDAY, 7 AUGUST 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Boaden, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning (until 12.06 pm), Hendry, Layden and Mrs Styth  

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder); Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder); J Mallinson (Deputy Leader and Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder) and Mitchelson (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting.


CROS.100/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence. 

CROS.101/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Hendry and Layden declared a personal in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to Carlisle Housing Association since they served on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association. 

CROS.102/08
AGENDA

The Chairman indicated that the meeting would commence with consideration of Agenda item A.4 (ICT Shared Services), followed by items A.5 (Revenue Budget Overview and Monitoring Report) and A.6 (Capital Budget Overview and Monitoring Report).

CROS.103/08
SHARED SERVICES

(a) Collaborative Arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) was in attendance at the meeting and gave a verbal update on collaborative arrangements currently under consideration with Allerdale Borough Council.

Ms Mooney informed the Committee that Allerdale Borough Council’s Chief Executive would be leaving her post in mid-August. Allerdale had been looking at various temporary options to cover a period of around six months, before recruiting their new Chief Executive. Following on from existing collaborative work currently underway with the City Council (ICT Shared Services) and the good relationships already in place with Allerdale, an approach was made to the City Council’s Executive to consider providing leadership and support. In practice, Ms Mooney would act as a dual Chief Executive for both Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council for an interim period, starting in September 2008.

Seven local authorities across the country had entered into similar arrangements. They always pointed to the benefits of working in this type of partnership and all underlined the opportunities for achieving efficiency savings and the acceleration of delivering transformational change.  That meant improving our services to our local communities.

If the decision was taken to progress Allerdale's proposal, some of the benefits for Carlisle City Council would be:

· it would enable the Council to share its own good practice and to learn from a highly respected neighbouring Council

· it would give a very positive message to Carlisle's Members and staff that there was a commitment to work in different and innovative ways

· it would enable City Council staff to work in closer partnership with Allerdale colleagues and that, in turn, would help with career and personal development, as well as improving our services

· it would provide a very positive signal across the sub-region that Carlisle was committed to collaborative work and that it supported the Government's agenda of joint working and the need to enhance the co‑operation within two-tier authorities, something which had not yet been delivered following the Unitary debate

· the Audit Commission was also looking at partnership working in Cumbria and a body of work would come forward in that regard.

Ms Mooney reported that the Executive had agreed for the proposal to be discussed in further detail with Allerdale, whose Full Council was scheduled to decide on their way forward on 13th August 2008. 

Members raised the following questions:

1. The Committee had not had sight of the private report CE.21/08 considered by the Executive on 28 July 2008 and therefore had no background to the matter.  Would it go forward to full Council?

In response, Ms Mooney stated that she had not been asked to provide a report but to come to the meeting today to outline the position and respond to questions.  The legal advice she had received was that responsibility lay with the Executive.

A Member emphasised that the Committee was not undertaking scrutiny of the proposal and expressed his gratitude to Ms Mooney for her attendance.

2. A Member felt that the proposal was an excellent opportunity for the City Council and for staff in both local authorities to shine and wished to congratulate Officers for building such good relations with another authority.

3. Nationally seven other local authorities were currently involved in this type of collaborative arrangement.  Had their experiences been explored?

Ms Mooney replied that experiences were mixed, with some being positive in terms of the status given to the authorities involved.  There would be difficulties in situations where Chief Executives had gone in to turn around failing authorities but, generally interim arrangements as in Staffordshire, had been positive.  One point of concern was that Allerdale may see it as a ‘take over’ bid which was not the case at all.

4. A Member expressed his ‘in principle’ support for the arrangement, although he was concerned at the cost implications for the City Council.

5. Although the proposed collaborative working was for an initial period of six months it could, potentially, lead to something more.  When would the Council begin to gage and understand those possibilities?

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that the proposal under consideration was a six month interim arrangement.  He did, however, acknowledge that any decision to explore further arrangements would need to be taken by Allerdale sooner rather than later.

6. If the agreement did proceed, when would Members be appraised of arrangements to cover Ms Mooney’s absence.

Ms Mooney said that it was difficult to plan for a decision which had not yet been taken.  She had, however, been giving thought to that aspect and clearly would require to delegate additional responsibility to the Deputy Chief Executive and Senior Management Team.  She envisaged that an arrangement would be reached whereby she spent half her time in Allerdale and half in Carlisle, although clearly in the first few weeks more time would need to be spent in Allerdale.

Ms Mooney would ensure that all Members knew that she was accessible to them and were appraised of the responsibilities delegated to the Deputy Chief Executive and Senior Management Team.

The Portfolio Holder indicated that although there would be delegation on a wider scale, Ms Mooney would remain Chief Executive here in Carlisle.

7. Did Allerdale have a Deputy Chief Executive.

Ms Mooney confirmed that they did not but, in the absence of their Chief Executive responsibilities had been split between three Corporate Directors.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee thanked the Town Clerk and Chief Executive for the updated information and conveyed their best wishes to her.

(2) That the Committee would welcome a further report on the matter in due course.

(b) ICT Shared Services Update

The Head of IT Services (Mr Nutley) gave a presentation updating Members with progress with the North Cumbria Shared Services ICT project.

Revised report CORP.42/08 on the Joint Development of the ICT Shared Service Business Case with Allerdale Borough Council was also submitted.

The Local Government White Paper had emphasised the importance of authorities sharing services to achieve efficiencies and the comprehensive Spending Review had also reinforced the need for authorities to consider sharing services.  Allerdale Borough and Carlisle City council had a proven history of successful collaboration on ICT projects at a local and countywide level and in April 2008 had agreed to explore the potential of creating a single shared Information and Communications Technology service.  A project initiation document covering 17 work packages had been drawn up and investigations had been carried out into potential delivery options for the project.   The preferred delivery solution had been subjected to financial analysis which had examined both the capital and revenue aspects of the proposal.  The Business Case had then undergone an external review by Aperia Government Services to ensure that it was adequately robust and that had been completed in July.

Mr Nutley set out the key issues arising from the Business Case.  He indicated that there was a compelling Business Case for going forward into a joint ICT Service with Allerdale and that of the six options considered Joint Service delivery with one authority operating the ICT Service but the service being jointly managed had been chosen as the most suitable option.  The financial projections for the joint Service Delivery had demonstrated that there would be savings for both Carlisle and Allerdale over the existing arrangements in both revenue and capital terms.  Capital expenditure was forecast to reduce from £2.854m to £1.376m over a six year period in the Joint Service Delivery Model and over a similar six year period there would be a combined reduction in the ICT revenue budget of £754,000 from £19.482m to £18.728m with annual revenue savings of £250,000 from year 4 onwards.

For Carlisle the model projected total savings in both revenue (£377,000) and capital (£983,000) over the next six years.  There would potentially be an up front cost in the current year to cover termination costs.

Mr Nutley added that over a two year period the overall number of ICT staff across both Councils would reduce from 38 to 32 with staff reductions falling across the full breadth of the service.  There were a number of issues on which the Business Case had not yet reached a conclusion, which included governance of the service and, in particular, which Council would host the service; how recharges for the new service would be administered and the internal recharging arrangements; the impact of Job Evaluation and other HR aspects covering transfer of staff; a management strategy; and further work on independent verification of the proposed capital investment.

The Executive had on 4 August 2008 (EX.204/08) considered the matter and decided that:

“1.  The report of the Director of Corporate Services regarding the ICT Shared Services update be received and referred to the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 7 August for their comments.

2.  The report then be referred back to the Executive at their meeting on 26 August to enable a final recommendation to be made to Council in September on the proposals including the budget implications.”

During their scrutiny of the matter Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i)  Members thanked Mr Nutley for his presentation and very comprehensive report.

(ii)  A Member sought clarification as to future staffing levels, structures, working arrangements and management of change outlined in the presentation.

Mr Nutley explained that a new IT Unit would be created which would provide IT Services to both Councils.  Decisions on human resources aspects remained to be discussed with Trade Unions and no action had yet been taken in that regard.

It was his understanding that Allerdale Borough Council’s Executive had approved the Business Case on 6 August 2008.

(iii)  Staff consultation would take place until 26 August; the City Council’s Executive would consider the Business Case on 26 August 2008. Did that allow sufficient time to consult with Trade Unions?

In response Mr Nutley advised that a comprehensive communication plan for staff was formed as part of the project.  Joint staff meetings had taken place and therefore staff were up to speed on the matter.

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) indicated that this was the Committee’s opportunity to provide comments to the Executive.

(iv)  Total savings of £2.232m were projected over the next six years with marginal staff reductions.  Where would the savings come from?

Mr Nutley outlined the considerable amount of detailed work undertaken by Financial Services, commenting that savings would be both revenue and capital.

Ms Brown added that the projected savings figures of £377,000 (revenue) and £983,000 (capital) had been the subject of external checks and were considered to be prudent.  It was not possible to identify an absolute figure until such things as the termination costs were known.

(v)  Was the suggested ‘go live’ date of April 2009 realistic bearing in mind that data would require to be loaded and checked?

In response Mr Nutley said that a high power network link would be provided and after the new structure was embedded there would be a convergence of the two existing technical infrastructures.  It was clarified that the proposal for a shared ICT system was limited to core ICT systems at his stage.  It was envisaged that shared applications would be considered once this platform was in place. 

(vi)  Report CORP.42/08 provided a great deal of information on the rationale (scoring and weighting methodology) behind the chosen option E.   However, the scoring at options C (formation of a joint venture for the provision of ICT) and D (one authority out sources all ICT to another) was relatively similar.  

No comparative cost analysis work had been done in respect of those two options.  Why was such work not done and could more savings have been achieved if such an exercise had been undertaken?

Ms Brown advised that the Project Board had given serious consideration to that issue but, in the four months available, could only go into detail in respect of the top ranking option.  Accordingly a decision had been taken by the Board to progress only that option.

(vii)  No decision had yet been taken as to which authority would host the new service, but that was an important consideration in that it raised a series of potential implications for Carlisle, including job evaluation, capacity issues and costs.  A risk analysis would be required if the City Council was to become the host authority.

Ms Brown replied that the matter had been discussed by the Project Board.  One local authority would act as employing authority, but both Councils would hold control and share the risks.

There was a great deal of work to do around Job Evaluation which raised significant issues.

(viii) Would service users notice any difference in the service provided?

Mr Nutley commented that there would be a difference and expected an improvement in service provision.

(ix)  If joint service delivery proved successful did scope exist to extend that to other districts?

In response Mr Nutley acknowledged that was a possibility for the future, however, at the moment the focus was on a shared service with Allerdale.

(x)  Section 5.2 of the business case set out a pictorial representation of the proposed governance arrangements.  What would the future scrutiny role and monitoring arrangements be?

Mr Nutley replied that typically issues for scrutiny would include the joint ICT Strategy, joint Service Plan and performance issues.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder expressed the view that scrutiny arrangements would continue.

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) suggested that Members may wish to give consideration to informal joint scrutiny arrangements with the relevant Allerdale Scrutiny Committee.

Mr Nutley acknowledged that was a key issue which he would require to discuss with Legal and Democratic Services as arrangements being agreed now could serve as a template for future shared services.

(xi)  Would the work undertaken on the ICT Shared Services be of assistance if and when the unitary debate reappeared?

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive said that would be the case.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder stressed that the business case was a template for the future operation of shared services and it was essential that the Council made the correct decision.  He added that if Members had any concerns they could speak to him.

(xii)  Members were concerned to note that there were a number of issues upon which a decision had not yet been reached (section 4.9 of report CORP.42/08).

Ms Brown explained that the Executive would on 26 August be asked to recommend the Business Case to full Council on 9 September 2008.  If approved a delivery project would be established.  It was recommended that the final decision on the matters identified at section 4.9 be delegated to the Leader, Portfolio Holder and the Director of each Council.

Whilst accepting what had been said, a Member indicated that he was unclear as to the process.  The issues at section 4.9 included issues which he considered to be beyond operational issues.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services outlined the requirements of the Budget and Policy Framework.  He did not envisage that the decision regarding hosting the service for example would be taken an Officer level.  Such decisions should be taken by the relevant Portfolio Holder or, more properly, by the Executive.

The Leader indicated his agreement with the Director’s statement, emphasising the need for transparency of decision making.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised:

(1) That the Committee welcomed the presentation and submission of the ICT Shared Services Business Case.

(2) That the Committee would like clarification on the issues at Section 4.9 of report CORP.42/08 upon which the business case had not yet reached a conclusion.

CROS.104/08
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT: APRIL TO JUNE 2008

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.39/08 providing an overview of the Council’s overall budgetary position for the period April to June 2008 for revenue schemes.  The revenue report included details of balance sheet management issues, high risk budgets, performance management and progress against the Gershon efficiency statement.

Ms McGregor outlined details of the position of each directorate, together with progress against Gershon savings targets achieved in 2007/08.  To the end of the first quarter there was a shortfall of circa £140k against the income target for fees and charges.   The updated forecast position showed that there was capacity to contain an outturn projected at that level from within the overall budget for the year.  The position was, however, likely to become more difficult in future years and it was advisable that the assumptions on the levels of income to be generated in future years be reviewed.


The Executive had on 28 July (EX.190/08) noted the content of the report and the actual efficiency savings being achieved against the targets set.

In discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) Section 4.2 of the report stated that the salary turnover target had not been achieved for the last two financial years.  How would that be addressed in terms of the realism of the budget since clearly there was little point in including a savings figure within the budget when there was no expectation that would be met.

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) acknowledged that was a recurring pattern which required to be accepted and considered.

(b) Referring to section 5.1, a Member noted that the Council’s financial position would be affected by a number of external factors, which would have a profound effect on budget planning.  What channels were in place to deal with those aspects?

Ms Brown advised that she was involved in a number of national financial networks and the Council did take external advice, particularly that of its Treasury Management consultants.  Significant issues going forward included inflation figures, car parking and the general economic climate.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder added that he had no ability to assess the impact of Concessionary Fares for example at this stage.  Concessionary fares would also impact upon car park income.

A Member felt that the Executive should be urged to examine vacancy management and salary turnover.

The Portfolio Holder commented that vacancy management was successful, although not to the level anticipated.  The issue of salary turnover needed to be addressed.

He referred Members to the lists of potential additional costs/shortfalls in income; and potential reduction in costs/additional income at section 5.2 of the report which were not wholly acceptable to him.

(c) The income for Tullie House had consistently been lower than the level budgeted for a number of years.  When raised as a budget issue previously the service was asked to meet any shortfall from within existing budgets and various savings had been used to reduce the annual budget level. That, coupled with the cut in the Arts Budget and Arts Council funding gave cause for serious concern particularly at a time when issues such as Carlisle Renaissance, the Historic Quarter and Tourism were priorities for the City Council.  The Member extended a plea to the Portfolio Holder to think again about cuts to Tullie House funding.

The Portfolio Holder took the point but said that issue would have to be taken into account as part of the budget planning exercise.

RESOLVED – That the following observations be conveyed to the Executive:

(1) The Committee was concerned that the Salary Turnover target had not been achieved for the last two financial years and emphasised the need for action to address that issue.

(2)  The City Council’s financial position would be affected by a number of external factors and the impact and long-term consequences of those issues would require careful monitoring.

(3) The Executive be asked to give special consideration to Tullie House given its importance to the culture of Carlisle.

CROS.105/08
CAPITAL BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT: APRIL TO JUNE 2008
The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.40/08 providing an overview of the Council’s budgetary position on the capital programme for the period April to June 2008.  In addition to monitoring progress of the schemes within the capital programme, the report included details of the capital resources available to the authority, how the 2008/09 programme was financed and information regarding balance sheet management.

At this stage the Capital Programme was expected to remain within the annual Budget.  

The Director of Community Services anticipated that the £16k overspend relating to Waste Minimisation would be negated by income due but not yet received from the County Council.  Movement on the 2008/09 Capital Programme and details of the schemes by directorate were provided.

The Executive had on 28 July 2008 (EX.191/08) noted the content of the report.


In discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) A number of schemes were included in the capital programme for 2008/09 (to date totalling £411,000) and if the funding was not released in the near future the slippage may necessitate carry forward requests at the year end.  What measures were being taken to ensure that capital expenditure was correctly profiled and the capital programme was delivered on time?

In response, the Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) advised that the Capital Projects Board looked at the matter in detail.  She acknowledged that there was still a degree of optimism regarding delivery of some schemes.  Factors affecting delivery included external funding and capacity issues.  It should be noted, however, that the current position was a great improvement over previous years that budget and out turn would ever be exactly matched on capital schemes.

Referring to the position statement as at June 2008 (Section 3.1 of the report) a Member said that it would be useful, from a scrutiny point of view, to have information on the work being done and why schemes were delayed which may in turn feed into recommendations which the Committee would wish to make.

(b) A significant amount of money was being spent on education in the City. The Council should adopt an enabling role. Was it possible for the Portfolio Holder and Officers to seek a dialogue with relevant organisations and, in particular, the Chief Executive of the new Academy?

The Deputy Leader expressed the hope that the Council would take an active interest in what was being delivered by other agencies in the City.  By way of an example he referred to the development of the Youth Zone proposal in which the Council was involved.  He would bear Members’ comments in mind.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder felt that it would be advantageous if Members received a report appraising them of the current position in that regard.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Committee would like to see greater clarity around those capital schemes which were delayed and the reasons for such delays.  This should be reflected in future capital monitoring reports.  Members emphasised the need to ensure that action was taken to ensure that capital expenditure was correctly profiled and the capital programme delivered on time.

(2) The City Council should adopt an enabling role and enter into dialogue with educational organisations within the City.   

CROS.106/08
ALLOCATION OF RESOURCES – 2008/09 TO 2013/14
The Director of Corporate Services gave a presentation to the Committee on the allocation of resources for the period 2008/09 to 2013/14.  Ms Brown outlined for Members the Budget policy context; relationship between priorities and resources; proposed capital programme; capital resource projections; important financial decisions (capital); MTFP revenue projections; reason for revenue projection changes; revenue assumptions/risks; important financial decisions and the next steps.

Members thanked Ms Brown for her useful and informative presentation.


RESOLVED – That the presentation be received.

CROS.107/08
DRAFT CAPITAL STRATEGY 2009/10 TO 2013/14

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.22/08 attaching the Council’s draft Capital Strategy 2009/10 to 2013/14. The Council’s Draft Capital Strategy was intended to direct the Council’s Capital Programme and its allocation of resources for the five year period 2009/10 to 2013/14 and would supplement the Medium Term Financial Plan.  Whilst the draft Strategy had been extended to a five year period, further work would be carried out to extend parts of the Strategy to a longer term period.

The objective of the Capital Strategy was to ensure that capital investment decisions and capital resources contributed to the achievement of the Council’s Corporate priorities, co‑ordinated strategic priorities and ensured that investment opportunities were maximised, managed performance and decision making processes to make best use of the capital resources and provided processes to monitor and evaluate capital spending to ensure that value for money was obtained.   The Strategy had been developed using a number of overarching strategic guidelines.

Details of current capital programme forecasts and the key assumptions which had been considered in making the projections, including the Capital Programme of £4.226 million agreed by Council for 2009/10 and the Programme of £2.194 million for 2010/11 were provided.  It had been assumed that the Capital Programme for 2010/11 would form the basis of the programme for the following three years.

The current Capital Programme forecast spending on capital projects of around £1 - 4 million per annum for years 2009/10 – 2013/14 although past experience had indicated  that actual spending would be higher due to the fact that no account had currently been taken of any future aspirations beyond 2008/09 for schemes under review.  There were a number of schemes currently under review, including Carlisle Renaissance; Tullie House Governance Options; Theatre and Arts Study; Asset Review Programme; Morton Land Development; etc and the position relative thereto would need to be updated during the Budget process, together with an indication of the timings when those Capital Schemes may come to fruition.

Ms Brown set out an estimated level of capital finance resources which would be generated over the next five years and highlighted the position in regard to borrowing, capital receipts, reserves and balances, Government and other capital grants and revenue contributions.  She drew Members’ attention in particular to the forecast in respect of Right to Buy Receipts.  She commented that updated projections had been requested from Carlisle Housing Association which were currently awaited, but it was presently suggested that the level of shortfall could be in the region of £5 - £6m over the next three years.  She summarised the level of capital spending and available financing for the period 2008/09 to 2012/13 which indicated that there was currently approximately £17 million uncommitted estimated capital resources available to support any future Capital Programme (but subject to Right to Buy projections).

The Executive had on 4 August 2008 (EX.201/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1.  That the report of the Director of Corporate Services regarding the draft Capital Strategy 2009/10 to 2013/14 be received.

2.  That the draft Capital Strategy be referred for consideration by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 7 August 2008 and the comments of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be referred back to the next meeting of the Executive on 26 August 2008.”

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) When would the Preserved Right to Buy (PRTB) sharing agreement with Carlisle Housing Association end?

Ms Brown advised that the agreement commenced in December 2002 for a period of fifteen years, therefore it would end in 2017.

A Member noted that the capital receipts included £500,000 per annum from receipts arising from the Raffles development, which it was forecast would continue to be generated for the next twelve years; together with an assumption that the Council would generate £500,000 per annum over the life of the plan from the sale of other Council surplus assets (to be refined during the budget process).

Ms Brown said that there was a risk that the general economic downturn would impact on the of future capital receipts.  She would provide Members with a written answer on the terms of the Raffles development and impact on the capital budget.

Had Officers taken a view on the under-estimation of PRTB sales?

In response Ms Brown explained that Carlisle Housing Association provided projections on the issue.

(b) A ten year Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Plan was being developed. Would there be a change from leasing to purchasing arrangements?

Ms Brown had delegated responsibility to decide on this issue based on the best option for the Council at any given time.  An issue was that outright purchase was a capital cost whereas leasing was a revenue cost.

(c) The current Housing Strategy would come to an end during 2009/10.  It would be important to develop a new ongoing Housing Strategy as a matter of urgency, which could be scrutinised by the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  That would assist the Council in taking advantage of any new Government proposals.

In response, Ms Brown said that if the Committee made a recommendation to the Executive it would be picked up.

(d) The potential Capital Programme included a significant number of priorities.  A Member expressed the view that the Executive should be asked to give serious consideration to the current number of priorities.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder commented that clearly all of the stated priorities were not instantly deliverable by the Council.  The Executive wished to consider the priorities in the near future and he invited the Committee to provide guidance in that regard.

A Member commented that he would be interested in receiving notification of the Executive’s listed priorities which could then be scrutinised by the Committee.

(e) The Committee had previously considered reports on Carlisle Renaissance.  A Member was, however, unclear about the process of identifying the Council’s direct contribution to the delivery of Carlisle Renaissance objectives.

The Carlisle Renaissance Board had recently agreed to concentrate on four transformational actions for Carlisle Renaissance, which would have implications for the Council in terms of a capital contribution.    Because the City Council no longer had direct control over Carlisle Renaissance there was the potential for budget planning to go wrong.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder was aware of the views concerning Council control of Carlisle Renaissance.  The Executive wished to assist the Carlisle Renaissance Board as far as possible, but it was not possible to give an open ended assurance that it would support actions of the Board.

(f) The Council had a long list of priorities and available capital was limited which posed a risk.  Was any work being done around Prudential Borrowing?

In response the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder commented that there would be revenue implications and therefore any Prudential Borrowing would need to be carefully considered.  Prudential Borrowing was not the preferred option of himself or the Council for raising funding.

(g) Referring to the potential Capital Programme a Member noted that nothing had been included for Carlisle Renaissance from 2009/10 going forward.  It was important to effectively plan capital expenditure.

The Finance and Performance Portfolio Holder accepted that point, commenting that he had no desire to bring forward Supplementary Estimates in perpetuity.  The budget line for Carlisle Renaissance from 2009/10 onwards was zero, but he was not aware of what figure should be included at this point in time.

The Member said that he was not asking for a notional figure, but clarity as to the process for establishing the same.

RESOLVED – That the following recommendations be conveyed to the Executive:

(1) That consideration be given, as a matter of urgency, to the development of a new Housing Strategy.

(2) That the Executive be requested to give consideration to the prioritisation of Capital Projects, including actions emanating from Carlisle Renaissance.

CROS.108/08
DRAFT MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN (INCORPORATING THE CORPORATE CHARGING POLICY) 2009/10 TO 2013/14

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.21/08 concerning the Medium Term Financial Plan (incorporating the Corporate Charging Policy) 2009/10 to 2013/14.   

The Medium Term Financial Plan set out the framework for planning and managing the Council’s financial resources, developing its annual budget strategy and updating its current three year (but to be extended to five year) Financial Plan.  The Plan sought to link the key aims and objectives of the Council as contained in the Corporate Plan to the availability of resources thereby enabling the Council to prioritise the allocation of resources to best meet overall aims and objectives.

Ms Brown added that the Medium Term Financial Plan was reviewed annually using the Budget resolution approved by Council on 5 February 2008 as a base, but updated to reflect known changes which had occurred since that date.   She also commented that the Corporate Charging Policy had again been reviewed and included within the Medium Term Financial Plan.  She added that the Charging Policy provided a framework for options for each charging area but recognised the different approaches that might be required for different services and the influences which needed to be acknowledged in setting individual charges.

The Plan set out the spending and resource pressures, including the economic downturn, over the next financial planning period.

The Executive had on 4 August 2008 (EX.202/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1.  That the report of the Director of Corporate Services on the draft Medium Term Financial Plan 2009/10 to 2013/14 be received.

2.  That the report be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 7 August 2008, and the comments of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be referred back to the Executive at its meeting on 26 August 2008.”

Members raised the following questions and issues during their scrutiny of the matter:

(a) Work was underway to more proactively link the Council’s priorities, as identified in the Corporate Improvement Plan, to financial resources and performance.  What would Members see in terms of outputs and would those be forthcoming in time for the next budget round?

Ms Brown replied that Officers had improved the process.  How successful that would had been would be subject to external Audit verification.  It may be possible to link the budget into Covalent (the Council’s performance management system).

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) added that there would be costs associated to that work.

Was it possible to benchmark with other Local Authorities? 

Ms Curr replied that via Covalent targets could be set around cost which would also be indicative of other factors. 

(b) Which Service Improvement Reviews were currently live (section 2.4)?

Ms Brown indicated that the current programme included around seventeen Service Improvement Reviews, some of which were more advanced than others.  In addition there was work around Shared Services.

The Customer Contact Centre Review had not yet commenced.  

Members asked that the programme of Service Improvement Reviews be added to the Committee’s work programme.

(c) Shared Services – there was a requirement to achieve a 3% efficiency saving from any service under consideration via the shared services agenda by the development and delivery of the Shared Services Strategy.  What period of time did that apply to?

In response, Ms Brown explained that for ICT Services the Council would get a small pay back quite quickly, rising over time.

(d) How was the Pension Scheme funded?

Ms Brown said that the Pension Scheme was administered by the County Council and re‑valued every three years.  The Actuary would look at it again in 2011 and make recommendations on future funding levels.

(e) The Council applied a policy of applying a general inflation increase to all running costs in its budget.  The inflationary increase for the five years of the MTFP was based on the annual Consumer Price Index, which was currently running at 3.8% per annum (June 2008), although the current MTFP still assumed an inflation rate of 2.8%.  What would the implications be for the Council if inflation rose sharply?

Ms Brown stated that clearly such a scenario would have serious implications.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder added that any decision on whether to review the rate of 2.8% upwards would depend upon timing e.g. if the increase in inflation was for a relatively short period it may be prudent to absorb that but, if the country was moving into an extended period of high inflation, the figure would need to be revised upwards for the Medium Term Financial Plan.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Committee would welcome sight of the outputs from work currently underway to more proactively link the Council’s priorities, as identified in the Corporate Plan, to financial resources and performance.  It was important that those outputs were forthcoming in time for the budget process.

(2) The Committee was concerned that any rise in inflation over an extended period would have serious implications for the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan and emphasised the importance of keeping the position under close review in both the short and longer term.

CROS.109/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

CROS.110/08
DRAFT ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN 2008 TO 2013

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.97/08 attaching the draft Asset Management Plan, which had been updated from 2007 to reflect the developing aspirations of Carlisle Renaissance, to update the various figures and to strengthen the performance management framework for the management of property assets.  

The Asset Management Plan, together with the Capital Strategy, gave direction on how the Council would use and manage its assets to meet corporate and service objectives and would be a tool for addressing any backlog of maintenance.  The Plan would also provide a framework for performance measures to evaluate asset use in relation to corporate objectives and would investigate the potential and unlock the property portfolio options to deliver the Council’s future agenda most effectively and in tandem with the Renaissance agenda would look at opportunities for rationalising the portfolio and sharing accommodation with other public bodies and partner organisations.

Mrs Elliot pointed out that the Committee was not being asked to discuss the Property Options Portfolio work in detail today since that was ongoing and would be reported to the Executive in September.  A briefing for Members would be held on 18 August 2008 at which time the Consultant’s would explain their approach.  Early discussions with the Consultant suggested that they would recommend a model tailored to Carlisle’s specific needs and which would be time sensitive.

The Property Services Manager (Mr Simmons) added that the draft Asset Management Plan dealt with broad policies and strategies, rather than operational detail.

He drew Members’ attention to the existing Portfolio and its current performance and maintenance backlog.

The Executive had on 4 August 2008 (EX.203/08) considered the matter and had approved the Asset Management Plan in order for it to proceed for consideration by this Committee before coming back to Executive on 26 August and full Council in September 2008.

During discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) It appeared that various Directorates were coming forward with differing figurers in terms of asset value.  It was important that Members received exact information.

Mr Simmons clarified that the asset value was £149 million.

Mrs Elliot acknowledged that was an issue and Officers were working to ensure that figures tied in with those of Financial Services, and that everyone was using a common base line.

(b) A Member sought clarification of the apparent discrepancies between the numbers of operational and non‑operational assets reported to the Committee this year compared to the previous year.

Mr Simmons explained that non‑operational assets should be grouped together.  The change related to financial accountancy and ensuring that assets were correctly reported.

A Member further questioned whether there had been an element of double counting in relation to non‑operational assets.

In response, Mr Simmons indicated that he would provide last years figures for comparison.

(c) Referring to the Surplus Property Strategy, a Member expressed the view that all land disposed of should be for affordable housing.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee wished to see a degree of certainty in the reporting of the total value of assets (both operational and non-operational).

(2) That the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a report to a future meeting of the Committee clarifying the position regarding the numbers of operational and non‑operational assets compared to the figures quoted last year.

[The meeting ended at 1.22 pm]

